CAMBRIDGE UNIVERSITY MUSICAL SOCIETY

A Committee Meeting was held on 1 February 2013 at 1 pm in the Boardroom, Faculty of Music

Present

Executive  Officers: Rachel Ambrose Evans (RAE), Ned Booker (NB), Alan Bowman (AB), Ali Chilvers (AC), Stephen Cleobury (SC),Will Cole (WC), Chloe Davidson (CD), Caroline Goulder (CG),  Maggie Heywood (MH), Mycroft Mead (MM), Jordan Miller (JM), Chris Roberts (CR)

Co-opted members: Richard Andrewes (RA), Chris Lawrence (CL), Paul Nicholson (PN), Jo Whitehead (JW)

Vernon Gamon was an observer

Jo Whitehead was in the Chair. Christine Skeen took the minutes.

1.  Apologies were received from Jo Davies, Martin Ennis, Simon Fairclough, John Willan

2.  Minutes of 28 November 2012 were approved.

Matters arising: Chamber Choir: JW observed that tickets sales for The Glories of Venice were  slow. Members of the choir should take it upon themselves actively to promote their concerts. Action: RAE , and JW to confirm that the singers are all students.  NS said two thirds of the projected costs were for travel and accommodation, due to the involvement of His Majesty's Sackbutts and Cornetts, and stressed that he needed the choir's budget well before concerts.  Replying to CL, JW said the last concert broke even, although as MH remarked, Jesus Chapel was not very full. JW said their plan and budget would be reviewed before the end of the year. Action: JW, SF, ME

First Trustees meeting: JW said everyone had been in attendance and it had gone well. A job description needed to be issued for SF's position which he would retain until the end of this academic year. CUMS had been extremely fortunate in benefitting from SF's skills, knowledge and connections. A change would mean advertising and paying for someone, with a one year trial and a three year contract. The main unknown was the number of days' work  involved; it would cost maybe £150k for three years full time, but preferably be two to three days a week at a pro rate rate.  AB asked what contingency plan was in place if the trial failed. CL and JW said CUMS would then have to rein in its ambitions. By employing a professional we would hope to cement what had been achieved by volunteers. NS suggested hiring one for programming and one for fundraising.  JW pointed out that it was difficult to find good fund raisers, and someone with a passion for music and the arts (and CUMS) was necessary. The trustees were approaching the Vice Chancellor, (who attended the January concert in King's) to see what support the University might provide – which would help us in our future fundraising. NB wondered whether such formal plans should be made, given that the student body changed every three years with attendent variablilty in what they wanted. JW said that while this was true, there was a steady pattern in what students wanted and referred members to the Judge Institute study on this topic. Concerns were expressed about the amount of money that was required. There was some discussion on this and JW suggested that those interested return to the subject another time as there was not time during the meeting. Action: JW.
Percussion ensemble: MM said the first  rehearsal had taken place last Friday and had gone well.
3.  Term 1 results: NS said some subscriptions were still missing.  He would circulate an electronic version of his accounts. Action: NS

(SC arrived)

4.  Combined Wind/Concert Orchestra concert: After a brief discussion it was decided to stay with the present model of two separate concerts in the Michaelmas term. AC said last term's CUWO concert was excellent and JW said that he was delighted to hear this and that it needed to be maintained. AC said the aim was to make good music which was also enjoyable. Action: CD to talk to ensembles about how to achieve this. MM observed that some conductors were disappointed with the ensemble they were given and this did not inspire players.

5.  Combined CUCO and Symphony Orchestra concerts: AB had consulted the Symphony Orchestra principals.  It was thought that there would be benefits if the top players could play in both orchestras, with perhaps four chamber and three symphony concerts a year. A pool was needed to do this – there was a wind shortage – but how would it work practically, and would CUCO lose its identity? Maybe seven concerts were too many. CR said chamber players favoured one week of intensive rehearsal, the rest weekly through the term. He said they wanted just a small chamber orchestra; some principal players had been lost due to the commitment involved and he was concerned about further dilution. JW stressed that CUMS did not want to force ensembles to do something they didn’t want to do. Each ensemble should be largely independent. SC said that if CUCO's aim was still to be the most excellent possible, they should stay as they were. If not then the extent of commitment should be ascertained;  it might mean three rather than five concerts. There was no cohesion in a group if players kept changing; consistent membership led to excellence. Also, the Symphony Orchestra should approach CUCO when there was a shortage of players; CD said this happened already. There was no agreement on any changes to current practices. This should be discussed further and the results brought to the next meeting. Action: AB, RAE, CD, CR
(AB left)

6.  Committee meetings: JW asked whether we should discuss more offline and in more ad hoc forums. CR suggested holding meetings at the beginning of term before the work load had built up. Also, would it be possible to meet the trustees? Action: JW to investigate.  SC and NS thought it was beneficial to have meetings with a mix of ages and skills – students could speak their mind here. JW said we no longer had to discuss constitutional matters – that was for the trustees. AC suggested perhaps a rep from this committee could meet ensemble members, and JW agreed that an open meeting could be tried. Action: JW

(SC left)

7.  Programming 2013-2014: MH was disappointed to see excellent students passed over in favour of senior soloists (viz, Rachmaninov Piano Concert No. 3 on 9 March 2013).   CL said some players might be pleased to play with such a soloist. JW suggested asking the committee whether it was happy with programming choices. Replying to CL, CR said he felt his involvement was about right. Action: CD and SF to discuss student involvement in decision making for the Symphony Orchestra. CD pointed out that Martin Yates was instrumental in this particular choice. JW suggested it was time to discuss how to best use the role of Orchestra Director, now that Martin Yates had been in place for a few years. 

8.  AOB: NS asked whether, St John's, Girton and the Cadogan Hall would do their own PRS returns; CD confirmed this.

(The meeting closed at 14.20)
